Minutes of a joint work session for the Fair Board and Save the Fair Citizens Committee held at the fair office April 10, 1978.

CALL TO ORDER

Fair Board Chairman Jerry Boyer called the session to order at 7:43 p.m.

ATTENDANCE

FAIR BOARD
Jerry Boyer
Ralph Holland
Charles Colegrove

STAFF Lorrie Maki SAVE THE FAIR CITIZENS
Dalene Fisher
Carol Rohrer
Sonja J. Simpson
Margaret Rice
Clarence Rice
Lyell Gardner
Larry Markus
Ernie Bennett

Robert Twigg

SUMMARY

Chairman Boyer summarized the past meeting of April 5 as a super meeting having an impact on the Board of County Commissioners toward the saving of the fair.

The Fair Board and citizens now have additional hurdles to face; those being time and organizational.

The calendar of events calls for an April 26th County Budget Hearing, which is most important that the people wishing to save the fair let their voices be heard and the July 7th deadline for the initiative petition.

Boyer commended Larry Markus for informing the public as to the needs of the fairgrounds.

April 26th an ad hoc committee will be appointed by the Fair Bosto to put organized action into saving the fairgrounds.

The April 26th budget hearing calls for a positive directional proposal to be presented to the budget committee and County Commissioners. The sum of \$9,800 is very important to the continued operation of the fair for 1978-79.

DISCUSSION

Chairman Boyer outlined the suggested needs that the people of should consider in order of importance.

- 1. Drainaga
- 2. Parking
- 3. Renovation of Main Echiles. Building
- 4. 4-H Building addition
- 5. 40 to 30 trailer hook-up.
- 6. Multi-Europeas bugling

The question was asked if enyone present had other ideas as to the order of imperhance or deletion from this request.

DISCUSSION

Lyell Gardner felt that the drainage most certainly is a priority and the design needs to include a plan for future expansion as well as present needs.

Larry Markus suggested that the total amount put forth to the co voters not be underestimated - half a building would be a sad situation.

Margaret Rice suggested that the words ' Expo Livestock'were not fully understood by the voters. She feels that a more realistic and accurate word should hemeafter be 'Multi-Purpose' Building. All agreed.

The Main Exhibit Building renovation would be a major chore and during that time it would not be in use by the fairgrounds. It must be remembered that during the renovation other problems such as rotting timbers must be considered for cost estimates.

Operating revenue must be allotted during the down time.

Carol Rohrer questioned the importance of the April 26th meeting. Boyer informed all that without a positive voice from the public and a direction towards a viable fairground facility, the budget committee may consider the fairgrounds a 'dead horse' and not fund

Mrs. Rice asked "What does the Board of County Commissioners have in mind?"

Chairman Boyer responded that the commissioners at this time are non-committal.

The proposed November election will not encumber any County Fair funds because it is the general election.

Larry Markus commented that a number of fund raisers must be considered to cover the costs of another campaign.

All agreed that now each had a better idea of what is needed to save the fairgrounds. They in turn will go to their groups and relay this information as well or gather input from the groups symbols for dissition to befor back to the Ad Hoc Committee.

MEET CAG SET

is masking was and for Wednesday april 19 at 7:30 p.m. with the Pair Fourd, Ad Non Committee, and interested citizens.

Miss. Rice invited all to strond the quarterly Grange meeting on Aportil 22 from 10 tol a.m. to Andi peak

Pair Board Secretary w'il send covinders to all for next meeting

ADJOS JOHNE TO It were virus was adjourned at 2100 g. w.

Tanosatfully submitted, Berring Maks.

Minutes of a joint meeting held at the Courthouse, Room 402 on April 5 with the Fair Board and the Washington County Board of Commissioners.

The meeting was attended by approximately 300 people from call parts of the county. Many groups were represented including the FFA, service clubs, widing clubs, 4-wheel drive clubs, Grange members, obsober of commerce and concerned citizens.

A demonstration was held by children, adults, animals all corrying signs in support of saving the fair before the meeting was called to order, outside the courthouse. The press was also in attendance.

CALL TO ORDER Miller Duris, Chairman called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m.

Mr. Duris welcomed all those in attendance and asked the Fair Board and Fair Manager to introduce themselves.

He explained how the Commissioners and Fair Board function -The Fair Board is appointed, they operate autonomously. The Fair Board is responsible for operation and maintenance of the fairgrounds complex, they hire the manager and staff. The Board of County Commissioners only appoints the Fair Board.

Mr. Duris was happy to see such a large, standing room only turn out for saving the fairgrounds. He commented that the room was empty at the Task Force and Commissioners public hearing.

Fair Manager Hesse was asked to summarize the sequence of events that led up to this evening.

Chairman Duris stated that the Commissioners were here to listen to what the community wants. After all the input is considered, the Fair Board will come to the budget committee on April 26th with constructive ideas and insight as to what the Washington County citizens want.

## CITIZEN PARTICIPATION

Citizen participation was initiated.

Dean Carmichael of Sherwood, Washigton County Livestock Assn., sec./treas., indicated that at the March 7th meeting of the Association the sale of the fairgrounds was discussed. The Association felt that the sale would not be in the best interest of the citizenry or the agricultural community in general. A resolution was passed to oppose the sale of the fairgrounds and asked the Fair Board to keep fairgrounds and modernize and operate on a logical budget. Perhaps a park could be included into fairgrounds usages

Cari Ellis, 4-H member stated that there are over 2,000 4-H members. She asked the Board of County Commissioners to keep the fairgrounds. 4-H is a character building organization and all year is spent on projects to come to fair. "Please respond now to help achieve our goals."

CITIZEN CONT.

Harry Condison, Pomona Grange, stanned this was the fifth time he PARTICIPATION had come forward in support of the Salv Board and Fair. What main worries were the fate of the 4-X and FMA, if the fairground is sold. The programs are so good for young people. He fight that if the county gould operate with a reasonable, new tax base, who county would have many problems of funding waters solved.

> Chairman Deris explained that the key point of the general food budget is the tax base. The county is operating on the 1916 tax base and voters have not approved a new one since.

Paul C Paulsen, Attorney for the 4-Wheel Drive Association, stated the 4-Wheel Drive Clubs put in many hours of public service work. "It's about time to say, 'What is worthwhile is worth paying for.'" Mr. Paulsen felt that if a special election were held the vote would be YES - for the Fair. "Everyone who enjoys the fair should get out and work for it."

Linda Ireland, Washington County Holstein and Dairy Wives, asked that the fair should be kept and "Old time America is good for Washington County."

Dale Scheller, 39 year resident and member of Kiwanis Club consisting of 80 Hillsboro businessmen, commented that the Kiwanis Club cast a unanimous vote for saving the fairgrounds. "I would hate to see people deprived of fair - Agriculture is the mainstay of our existence."

Russ Puncocher, FFA student of Hillsboro Senior High School, felt the fair is an opportunity to show achievements and give a true sense of accomplishment; "Gives a chance to feel worth."

Kim Delashmutt felt that many kids learn from the fair activities. "The city kids get to see livestock and animals."

Clayton Nyberg, 1933 4-H member and 20 years a leader in 4-H, feels that 4-H paves the way for successful citizens. Also a past Fair Board member, he feels that a county this size should be able to fund a fair. The county must look at the priorities and take it to the people.

Kevin Evers, FFA CHapter, added that FFA has alvays supported the fair and done many volunteer hours of work paintage, raking, and building to make the fair better then ever before, and will continue to do so.

Jack Long, Hillsboro Chamber of Commerce, supported the February 11 bond measure and supports the fair and fairgomage(a). Each chambed in Washington County was asked to individually endouse the fair. The commissioners are asked to postpone deciding the future until

CITIZEG
PARTICLEAGECE
CONT.

Robert Trings, A-A President of the Establish Controls Seals from all have sork to do. The communication and some more but traffer. The Edin is wanted. There are loss of volunteers in the county the world and should be directed into a positive force tiet responsible insteaship. 'Without the fath we could go readed!

Shawa quanish, 4-H Horse header for 5 years, feels there is "more to fairgrow do that deliars." She headeres that the "Port of Portland is pulling a political manipulation for the fairgrounds." She said berr wrote of options to keep or dispose of the fairgrounds. "Disposing of the fairgrounds will sell youth! down the drain for a lousy dollar!"

Odus Bales, United Grocers, has been a long time supporter of 4-H and livestock groups for years. The fair has a dual purpose in aiding in the production of livestock in the county and the encouragement of youth.

Aggie Whitman, 40 year resident of Hillsboro and member of 4 4-Wheel Drive Clubs, offered to help with work, if the county will supply materials.

Virgil Markus, Rotary Club and 4-Wheel NW Mountain Cruiser Club member, and acting chairman of Save the Fairgrounds Committee, stated that with \$2 million people attending fairs in 1977, fairs are indeed alive. Approximately every \$1.00 spent during the fair generates \$10.00 of income to the community. Tent, paint, gravel, backhoe have all been offered recently to the fairgrounds. However, all those volunteers can only do so much. The grounds and buildings still have to be maintained and monies put into proper direction over a period of time. "Fair is not dead. People of fair are in support and alive. Money is talking now." Money for printing and petitions is available if that direction is needed to be taken. Perhaps a change in the millage in state legislation is needed. The fairgrounds has so much potential. There are positive thoughts all over the county. Time is needed to work out what is needed in the way of dollars for fairgrounds use. A realistic evaluation by an ad hoc committee may be needed. Year around operation would be a prime consideration. "We need your support (County Commissioners)."

Lawrence Smith, Board Director of Oregon Houseman Assn., Western Horseman Assn., and Washington County Gamety has member is in support of the fairgrounds.

Mark Ail is in favor of saving the fairgeounds. After the moves of Multimone's County Fair, it has not been the same. A positive step is needed from the Soard of County Continuents.

A group of whome ten 4-2 members asked the conditioners, "Please save in for youth."

CITIZEN CONT.

Charles Biddens, owner of a small sambian berge darms indicated a PARTICIPATION series of mosts has been been to supprove the time Destilities at the fairproducts. That many is persently held in trests. The fairgrounds has a place field of play love, and botton youth become involved a politive contrology. The mosts more control al prosecutive ten for this ecoorka

> Jan Lock, Jak member, rollings pring responding day is to says fair for yourse impressionable youth in need of rair activity.

Sheila Welson, Forest Grees 4-H, asked that all alternatives be considered before closing fairgrounds. If sold, the funds should go to the Fair Board. "The defeat of the election is not a mendate to close the fair."

Dave Eischen, 4-H and FFA, feels that a 'sense of accomplishment replaces need to follow the crowd, quite often in the wrong direction." "Fair is where town and country meet." Surely alone drainage and parking would improve fairgrounds usage. Location is perfect, even as the City of Hillsboro is growing around it. We do need a multi-purpose arena. "Don't lose potential because of lack of dollars."

Wally Crawford will help to raise money along with other auctioneers for a fund raiser for the fairgrounds.

Rita Houston presented an idea for usage. Like the Homestead Act, special interest groups could be given a plot of ground to use, care for, and maintain as a fund raiser. They would have to adhere to a list of uses, a general fund, and a governing body of their own. A time limit of perhaps five years would be given to prove their good intentions.

Larry Markus, NW Mountain Cruiser member and a member of the Save the Fair Committee, feels "the fair issue is close to the very young and old." It is operating on a shoestring budget. Now is the time to remedy the state of disrepair. "It is a moral obligation to take care of the fairgrounds. Will the Board of County Commissioners state how they feel?"

Bill Bloom - Fair is a dead issue unless there is a ground swell of support.

Richard Heisler - I understand the concerns of the young. I hope to see the fairgrounds kept, but there is a problem with funding.

Virginia Dagg - There is a potential problem of the airport and fairgrounds being so close along with growing population. She asked, "Do we need 80 acres for the fair?" Is relocation an alternative? If people are not willing to renovate old buildings, but still want the fair; maybe a smaller piece of land would be better.

CITIZEN
PARTICIPATION
CONT.

)

Millor Duris - Fair it a viint part of the county and has a hand heritage apop to dir what is some Facing of the memory and making a fair of pride. Thank you all who make couldn't peciall a young and describe ong, county and adjustions.

Fair Bod of confirman (appear stated an increase, to the extendation for 1970), and there bears in Reater to better the decay should mean more of the increase.

Heisler - 18 the county sould only get taxation money at easily as C. E. S. G. and Translate does.

Larry Markus said the groups are here tonight to save the fair and with some leadership to organize them, they will.

Margaret Cooney felt the election was held at a bad time. Fair problems need more than a bandaid. The tax base is important. Ms. Cooney asked if the Port of Portland has a hand in this.

Ernest Bernett feels moving the fairgrounds is not good and it just needs to be improved. A new tax base would definitely be helpful.

Duris eracol that no Nort of Portland manipulation is involved and rejected that idea totally and completely.

Chairman Boyer also rejected any Port of Portland involvement as there has been absolutely no converpendence to the Feir Board in recent years on this matter.

Forest Grove FFA member feels that with the Washington County Fair ranked 8th in the state and the county being a farming community the Fair must remain a part of the community.

Dwayne Forney asked the commissioners if any O and C funds from timber sales could be put to fair use, or other county O and C funds could be shared for Washington County. "No fair is unAmerican."

Jerry Ash, Washington County Vocational Rehabilitation counselor, felt that after working with the juvenile department of the courthouse, the youth in the community most definitely need a positive direction with active leadership to help them form productive habits of good citizens.

Clarence Rice, Beaverton Grange, felt that the enthusiasn this evening "stirred up in the community" should now be put into save the fair action.

CITIZEN CONT.

The Save the Fair Commission will be meeting on the Americands PARTICIPATION office on bonday, April Hi and the Commissioners and their Board along with texterested fit were and pavite to be thend the 7:30 par-

> R. Mills well and delical Drive of ab meabors asked if the last had been to tileaned economic years ago. Managert Bassa and the 1973-74 its fairgroothe and been andered to pure in a seren sylvess As federal movenue strading was eventiable, the new me was put for and appears at by the comment.

Vernon Milles asked if demonsions were being accepted. In 1967 or there abouts his claim to bed in some trailer heak-up; and was tunias sown.

Chairman asser said YES populations are being accepted! Sometimes the cost at using demations, such as moving buildings, is prohibitive and not workable.

Harry Coulsen felt that " doing is the best donation."

Bill Bloom stated that he is not opposed to the County Fair, but one problem must be faced - lack of dollars to spread around. People must support the fair or it is dead.

Duris commented that the 19.66 acres acquired by the wity of Hillsboro will be complimentary to the fairground complex, when improvements are made.

Chairman Boyer expressed special appreciation for all those who came to support the fair "down to the raggle-taggley, little dog and ducks with signs on their backs - Save our Fair! We received some positive direction here and will meet April 12 to evaluate the citizen input."

Commissioner Duris urged all to work with the Fair Board to solve the problems at hand. The April 26th budget meeting the commissioners will expect to be presented with a plan of action from the community and Fair Board, so they will know the proper direction to take.

ADJOURNMENT

( )

Meeting was adjourned at 9:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Lorrie Maki, Secretary